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Coventry City Council
Minutes of the Meeting of Cabinet Member (Education) held at 2.00 pm on 

Tuesday, 20 January 2015

Present:
Member: Councillor Kershaw (Cabinet Member)
Other Members: Councillor J Blundell (Shadow Cabinet Member)

Councillor D Chater (Deputy Cabinet Member)
Councillor Crookes (for the matter in Minute 29 below)
Councillor Innes (by invitation)
Councillor Sawdon (for the matter in Minute 29 below)

Employees (by Directorate):
People

Resources

J Applegarth, I Merrifield, A Simpson, D Wallis, P Weston

E Atkins, M Salmon

Apologies: There were no apologies  

Public Business

27. Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest.

28. Minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on 12th November 2014 were agreed and signed 
as a true record. There were no matters arising.

29. Petition - Finham Library 

The Cabinet Member for Education considered a report of the Executive Director 
of People that responded to a petition that had been received, bearing 446 
signatures and organised by a Wainbody Ward resident and sponsored by 
Councillor Sawdon, requesting that the Council re-consider making cuts to Finham 
Library. Councillor Sawdon and the Wainbody Ward resident, and petition 
organiser, attended the meeting and spoke in support of the petition. Councillor 
Crookes, a Wainbody Ward Councillor, also attended the meeting for this item.

The petition organiser outlined the concerns of local residents should the Finham 
Library close indicating that the Library had become a community facility that 
offered more than the usual library services. For many residents it had become a 
meeting place, an opportunity to engage in group sessions and activities such as 
‘Knit and Natter’ and the Play Reading Group, and for reading the daily 
newspapers, and for some it offered the only contact they had with other residents. 
The Library was a very well used Community Building with a variety of activities 
and events for all ages that the local residents were keen to retain in their area.  
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The report indicated that the City Council currently operated a Library Service 
comprising Central Library plus 16 community libraries, a mobile service and an at 
home service. Finham Library, located in Finham Green Road, was one of the 
City’s long-standing Community Libraries. As a result of reducing resources from 
cuts to Council finances made by Central Government, the Local Authority had 
decided that all Council services would be reviewed with a view to identifying the 
most efficient way of delivering services, particularly those that protect the most 
vulnerable. There was currently no proposal to change the configuration of library 
services in the City. The way in which library provision was provided across the 
City may be considered within service reviews and at this formative stage, and 
prior to any decisions being made, a full consultation exercise would be 
undertaken.

RESOLVED that the Cabinet Member for Education notes the petition and 
agrees that the petition organisers, other interested local residents and 
relevant officers and Elected Members, be invited to form a consultation 
group to discuss proposals for the future of the Finham Community Library, 
for formal consultation.

30. Petition for Additional External Works to Clifford Bridge Primary School 

The Cabinet Member for Education considered a report of the Executive Director 
of People that responded to a petition that had been received, bearing 223 
signatures and organised by a Wyken Ward resident, requesting that following the 
expansion of Clifford Bridge Primary School in September 2014, a ramp be 
installed connecting the Key Stage 1(KS1) and Key Stage 2(KS2) playgrounds. 
The Wyken Ward resident, and petition organiser, attended the meeting and spoke 
in support of the petition.

The petition organiser indicated that the current arrangements were not sufficient 
to accommodate the community needs or to enable pupils in the different key 
stages to get into classrooms on time as parents and carers could not safely 
access both KS1 and KS2 playgrounds without a long divert around the exterior of 
the school perimeter. The external works of the new build had created a 
hazardous situation that had already resulted in an accident. The proposed 
alternative arrangements did not fulfil the original build brief had created additional 
hazards by blocking emergency escape routes and requiring significant traffic flow 
through or round a car park where there was little space to negotiate pushchairs.

The report indicated that the new building was now occupied and fully operational 
and all the school buildings were on the same level, however, the playing field and 
the KS1 playground were at a higher level. Access to the upper KS1 playground 
was through the building or externally by using steps or a pedestrian gate from 
Bracadale Close. The cost of a new ramp had been estimated in the region of 
£50,000, but this would be dependent upon whether contaminated materials were 
found in the ground.
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The Cabinet Member considered the existing infrastructure and access 
arrangements and the options to address the issues for parents and carers with 
pushchairs who needed to access different parts of the school when dropping off 
or collecting pupils. The Cabinet Member noted that it was anticipated that the 
school population would continue to grow by 30 extra pupils a year for the next 4 
years. 

The Cabinet Member agreed that the option to create an alternative path around 
the school, as shown in Appendix 2 to the report, would provide another route to 
the left hand side of the school building from the main school entrance giving a 
level access linking the main entrance with the Key Stage 1 and Foundation stage 
external area. The proposal was easily achievable with minimal risk and 
disruption.   

RESOLVED that the Cabinet Member for Education notes the petition and 
agree to measures to improve the pedestrian circulation around Clifford 
Bridge School grounds, as recommended in Option 2 of the report.

31. The Attainment and Progress of Coventry Pupils by Ages 5, 7, 11, 16 and 18 
in 2014 

The Cabinet Member for Education considered a report of the Executive Director 
for People that detailed the outcomes of the Early Years Foundation Stage 
(EYFS), Key Stage 1 (KS1), Key Stage 2 (KS2), Key Stage 4 (KS4), and Key 
Stage 5 (KS5) and recommended priorities for improvement at each Key Stage. 

The report had also been considered by the Education and Childrens Services 
Scrutiny Board (2) at their meeting on 8th January 2015, who note the information 
contained in the report and the implications for the Local Authority, endorsed the 
key priorities for further improvements in standards and achievement in Coventry 
schools and academies, and had not further recommendations or comments for 
consideration by the Cabinet Member for Education.

The report has been completed using the latest data available at December 2014, 
data for EYFS and KS1 having been finalised in October 2014 and August 2014 
respectively and KS2 data having been published in the form of national 
performance tables by the Department for Education on 11th December 2014. In 
Coventry for 2014 a 1% point change represented approximately 43 children in a 
cohort of 4293 at EYFS, 42 of 4181 at KS1, 37 of 3705 at KS2, and 34 out 3433 at 
KS4.

The Cabinet Member thanked the Head of Education Standards and 
Improvements, his Data Team and Advisors, for the clarity and depth of this 
detailed report.

RESOLVED that the Cabinet Member for Education endorses the evaluation 
of EYFS, KS1, KS2, KS4 and KS5 outcomes for 2014 and approves the key 
priorities for the 2014-15 improvement cycle outlined in the report.
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32. Appointment of Authority Governors 

Resolved that, having met the Local Authority criteria for the appointment of 
Local Authority school governors, the Cabinet Member for Education 
approves the appointment and re-appointment of the persons listed below 
for the schools and terms of office indicated:- 

Authority Governor: New Appointments 

Name School Term of Office

Jane Goodyer Hillfields Nursery 19 January 2015

Patricia Cox St Osburgs Catholic Primary 19 January 2015

Authority Governor: Re-Appointments 

Name School Term of Office

Councillor D Howells St Christopher Primary 3 November 2018

Mr Steven Cooke Manor Park Primary 18 January 2019

Mrs T Sargeant Mount Nod Primary 27 February 2019

Mrs S Cranfield Park Hill Primary 19 February 2019

Councillor S Bains Stoke Park School 15 January 2019

33. Outstanding Issues 

RESOLVED that the Cabinet Member notes a report of the Executive Director 
of Resources that identifies an issue on which a further report is requested 
and is outstanding, so that progress can be monitored. 

34. Any Other Items of Public Business 

There were no other items of public business.

(Meeting closed at 3.05 pm)


